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INTRODUCTION

	 Bladder	cancer	is	a	disease	that	afflicts	mostly	the	
middle-aged	or	the	elderly	people,	as	the	majority	of	
any	other	cancer	type.	The	median	age	of	diagnosis	of	
bladder	transitional	cell	carcinoma	is	69	years	in	males	
and	71	years	in	females,	but	the	disease	can	occur	at	
any	age,	even	in	children	Tumors	of	the	urinary	bladder	
are	rare	in	children	and	nearly	all	of	them	are	of	me-
sodermal	in	origin,	with	only	0.38%	of	cases	occurring	
in	 the	first	2	decades	of	 life.	 In	 the	current	 report	we	
present	four	cases	of	transitional	cell	carcinoma	(TCC)	
of	the	urinary	bladder	in	children	of	age	5,	15,	17	and	
18	 years.	 The	 literature	on	 this	 topic	 is	 very	 limited,	
and	only	small	series	have	been	described.	Pediatric	
transitional	cell	carcinomas	of	the	bladder	are	typically	
characterized	by	low-grade	histology,	adolescent	and	
young	adult	age,	and	cure	with	surgical	resection.	

MATERIALS AND METHODS

	 This	series	describe	4	rare	cases	of	well	differen-
tiated,	non-	invasive	transitional	cell	carcinomas	urinary	
bladder(Grade	1	stage	pTa)	in	children	and	adolescent.	
One	patient	was	5	years	old	boy	with	a	polypoid	lesion	
in	the	left	lateral	wall	of	urinary	bladder.	The	other	boys	
were	aged	15,17	and	18	years	respectively	who	had	also	
a	solitary	growth	involving	a	left	lateral	wall	of	urinary	
bladder.	 The	 initial	 presentation	was	 hematuria	 and	
symptoms	of	urinary	tract	infection	in	all	these	patients.	
Ultrasound	abdomen	and	pelvis	was	performed	in	all	
these	patients,	 and	 these	 cases	were	 confirmed	by	
cystourethroscopy	under	anesthesia.	All	patients	were	
treated	with	transurethral	bladder	tumor	resection	and	
the	bladder	catheter	was	 removed	24-48	hours	after	
surgery.	Follow-up	was	performed	by	means	of	clinical	
and	ultrasound	abdomen	and	pelvis	assessment	and	

check	 cystourethroscopy	 fiest	 at	 3month,	 2nd	 at	 9th 
month	then	yearly.	

	 Resection	 of	 bladder	 tumors	was	 performed	
under	general	anesthesia.	The	histopathology	findings	
disclosed	were	as	follows:	all	three	transitional	cell	car-
cinomas	(TCC):	G1Ta.	During	follow-up,	no	recurrence	
occurred	among	these	TCC	cases.

RESULTS

	 Identifying	characteristicof	these	four	patients	was	
hematuria.	Transitional	cell	carcinoma	was	diagnosed	
in	males	only	with	a	mean	age	of	14	years	(range,	6-18	
years).	All	of	the	patients	were	investigated	at	our	centre	
after	an	episode	of	symptomatic	hematuria.	Ultrasound	
abdomen	and	pelvis	 identified	the	lesions	in	3	(75%)	
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Fig	1	&	2	showing	urinary	bladder	growths	on	ultra-
sound	pelvis	of	the	patients.
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of	the	children,	while	in	one	child	it	was	diagnosed	by	
means	of	cystourethroscopy	under	anesthesia.	Trans-
urethral	resection	of	the	bladder	tumors	was	performed	
under	general	anesthesia.	The	histopathology	findings	
disclosed	were	as	follows:	all	three	transitional	cell	car-
cinomas	(TCC):	G1Ta.	During	follow-up,	no	recurrence	
occurred	among	these	TCC	cases.	

DISCUSSION

 Transitional	cell	carcinoma(TCC)	of	the	urinary	bladder	
is	the	fifth	most	common	neoplasm	of	the	urinary	tract	and	
2.1%	cancer	related	deaths	are	considered	due	to	TCC.1	The	
peak	incidence	of	TCC	occurance	is	in	the	sixth	decade,	but	
it	 is	rarely	noted	in	younger	than	40	years	old	individuals,	
thus	reported	incidence	known	is	about	0.8%.1,4	In	a	survey	
conducted	by	Javadpour et	al.	which	included	10	000	cases	of	
epithelial	bladder	tumors,	found	that	only	three	patients	were	
under	the	age	of	15years.	The	mean	age	of	TCC	occurrence	
in	children	is	11.8	years. 2	The	male-to-female	ratio	was	9:14,	
and	was	39	times	more	common	amongst	white	children	
than	in	black	ones. 2	100%	sensitivity	has	been	reported	by	
Hoenig	and	colleagues	,of	ultrasonography	KUB	in	detecting	
bladder	tumors,	while	pyelography	can	reveal	tumors	in	only	
75%	of	cases.	5,6	It	has	been	shown	that	most	bladder	epi-
thelial	tumors	in	children	are	low-stage	and	low-grade	solitary	
tumors.3,7

	 Most	authors	believe	that	TCC	of	the	bladder	is	mostly	
benign	in	children	than	it	is	reported	in	adults.5,8	Various	risk	
factors	responsible	for	transitional	cell	carcinoma	in	adults	are	
well	established	and	include	smoking,	occupational	exposure	
to	aromatic	amines,	radiation	of	the	pelvis	and	cyclophos-
phamide	exposure.10,11	Chronic	infection	and	irritation	e.g.	
infestation	of	Schistosoma	haematobium,	also	increase	the	
risk	of	bladder	cancer,	particularly	squamous	cell	carcinoma.10	

By	contrast,	risk	factors	among	the	pediatric	population	are	
poorly	defined.12,13	In	our	series	there	was	no	significant	risk	
factor	associated	to	it.	

	 All	of	our	patients	presented	to	us	with	gross	hema-
turia,	which	is	presenting	symptom	in	about	80%	in	patients	
described	in	the	literature.9	The	sensitivity	of	ultrasound	KUB	
is	very	high,	so	it	can	be	performed	easily	on	all	pediatric	aged	
patients	group	suffering	from	hematuria.	In	our	series	it	was	
able	to	diagnose	tumors	in	66.6%	of	the	patients;	these	were	
later	on	confirmed	by	cystourethroscopy	under	anesthesia.	
There	was	no	case	with	a	positive	cytology.	This	finding	affirms	
that	the	sensitivity	of	urinary	cytology	is	limited	in	patients	with	
low-grade	transitional	cell	carcinomas	(all	three	cases	were	
low	grade,	i.e.	grade	I);	however,	the	sensitivity	increases	in	
high-grade	tumors	(grade	III).6,7	Cystoscopy	enables	a	final	
diagnosis	but	it	requires	general	anesthesia	and	is	consid-
ered	more	invasive,	so	we	usually	performed	a	cystoscopy	
fist	at	3rd	month,	2nd	at	9th	month	then	yearly	for	5	years.	After	
a	mean	follow-up	period	of	4	years,	we	observed	no	case	
of	recurrence	of	transitional	cell	carcinoma.	In	view	of	these	
good	results,	we	can	say	that	transitional	cell	carcinoma	of	
the	bladder	is	less	aggressive	in	children	than	in	adults.	It	has	
a	different	etiology	in	adults	and	exhibits	a	different	behavior,	

with	a	greater	tendency	to	recurrence	and	stage	and	grade	
progression.	However	a	study	by	Paduano	and	Chiella8,	
reported	recurrence	of	TCC	in	two	out	of	three	asymptomatic	
children,	and	detected	by	means	of	a	control	cystoscopy.	

CONCLUSIONS

	 Despite	of	low	incidence	of	Transitional	cell	car-
cinoma	urinary	bladder	in	children	,it	must	be	ascertain	
in	 patient	with	macroscopic	 hematuria.	Our	 results	
suggest	that	transitional	cell	carcinoma	owing	low	grade	
and	the	low	rate	of	recurrence	in	pedriatic	aged	group	
patients.	Ultrasound	abdomen	and	pelvis	followed	by	
cystourethroscopy	 are	 able	 to	 identify	most	 tumors	
and	 this	high	sensitivity	of	ultrasound	abdomen	and	
pelvis	reveals	that	it	can	be	applied	in	the	follow-up	of	
these	patients.	Transurethral	resection	of	tumor	proved	
effective	in	all	the	present	cases.	We	would	assert	that	
Ultrasound	abdomen	and	pelvis	is	the	most	useful	tool	
for	screening	of	TCC	in	children.
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